
REGULAR SESSION TUESDAY SEPTEMBER 6, 2011 

The Board of Huron County Commissioners met this date in Regular Session.  Roll being called found the 

following members present: Gary W. Bauer, Joe Hintz, Larry J. Silcox.  

 

Pursuant to Ohio Revised Code Section 305.14 the Record of the Proceedings of the  August 30, 2011 

meeting(s) were presented to the Board.  Joe Hintz made the motion to waive the reading of the minutes of 

the August 30, 2011 meeting(s) and approve as presented.  Gary W. Bauer seconded the motion. Voting 

was as follows: 

 

       Aye – Gary W. Bauer 

       Aye – Joe Hintz 

       Aye –Larry J. Silcox 

 

11-291 

  

IN THE MATTER OF CERTIFYING CLAIMS SCHEDULES TO THE HURON COUNTY 

AUDITOR FOR PAYMENT: 

 

Gary w. Bauer moved the adoption of the following resolution: 

 

WHEREAS, as per Ohio Revised Code 305.10, a resolution must be made by the Board of Huron County 

Commissioners to accompany the Claims Schedule to the Huron County Auditor’s Office for payment;  

 now therefore 

 

BE IT RESOLVED, that the Board of Huron County Commissioners does hereby approve Claim 

Schedule C 11-36 authorize the Huron County Auditor to make the necessary warrants; and further  

 

BE IT RESOLVED, that the foregoing resolution was adopted and all actions and deliberations of the 

Board of Commissioners of the County of Huron, Ohio relating thereto were conducted in meetings open 

to the public, in compliance with all applicable legal requirements, including Section 121.22 of the Ohio 

Revised Code. 

 

Joe Hintz seconded the motion.  The roll being called upon its adoption, the vote resulted as follows: 

 

       Aye – Gary W. Bauer 

       Aye – Joe Hintz 

       Aye –Larry J. Silcox 
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11-292 

  

IN THE MATTER OF AMENDING RESOLUTION 11-273 

 

Joe Hintz moved the adoption of the following resolution: 

 

WHEREAS, resolution 11-273 IN THE MATTER OF SETTING HEARING FOR AMENDING 

HURON COUNTY’S COMMUNITY DEVELOPMENT BLOCK GRANT (CDBG) SMALL 

CITIES FORMULA PROGRAM  FOR FISCAL YEAR 2010  needs to be amended as follows:            

                                                                                                                                                        and 

 

WHEREAS, it is the desire of the Board of Huron County Commissioners to hold a public hearing 

Thursday, September 15, 2011 at 10:30 a.m. in the office of the Huron County Commissioners, 180 Milan 

Avenue, Norwalk, Ohio 44857 to provide citizens an opportunity to review and comment on the county’s 

amended activities :                                                                                                                now therefore 

 

BE IT RESOLVED, that the Board of Huron County Commissioners amends Resolution 11-273 as stated 

above; and further 

 

BE IT RESOLVED, that the foregoing resolution was adopted and all actions and deliberations of the 

Board of Commissioners of the County of Huron, Ohio, relating thereto were conducted in meetings open 

to the public, in compliance with all applicable legal requirements, including Section 121.22 of the Ohio 

Revised Code. 

 

Gary W. Bauer seconded the motion.  The roll being called upon its adoption, the vote resulted as follows: 

 

       Aye – Gary W. Bauer 

       Aye – Joe Hintz 

       Aye –Larry J. Silcox 

 
11-293 

  

IN THE MATTER OF LETTING BIDS FOR ROAD SALT (DEICING)  

 

Gary W. Bauer moved the adoption of the following resolution:  

 

WHEREAS, the Huron County Engineer has requested approval for seeking bids for: rock salt 

(deicing) and 

  

WHEREAS,  notice of this must be placed in a newspaper of general circulation, pursuant to 

Section 307.87 of the Ohio Revised Code;                                                                                  and 

 

WHEREAS, that the Board of Huron County Commissioners do hereby approve of letting bids 

for: rock salt (deicing);                                                                                                         now therefore  

                       now therefore 

BE IT RESOLVED, that notice of this will be placed in a newspaper of general circulation on 

Tuesday, September 6th, 2011.  This advertisement can also be found on the County’s website at: 

http://www.hccommissioners.com. Bids will be opened on Wednesday, September 21st, 2011 at 

1:00 p.m.;                                                                                                                        and further  
 

BE IT RESOLVED, that the foregoing resolution was adopted and all actions and deliberations of the 

Board of Commissioners of the County of Huron, Ohio, relating thereto were conducted in meetings open 

to the public, in compliance with all applicable legal requirements, including Section 121.22 of the Ohio 

Revised Code. 

                                              

Joe Hintz seconded the motion.  The roll being called upon its adoption, the vote resulted as follows: 

 

       Aye – Gary W. Bauer 

       Aye – Joe Hintz 

http://www.hccommissioners.com/
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       Aye –Larry J. Silcox 

 

LEGAL 

 

NOTICE TO BIDDERS 

Huron County Engineer 

Norwalk, Ohio 

Sealed proposals will be accepted from qualified bidders at the Office of the Huron 
County Commissioners until 1:00 p.m. on Wednesday, September 21st, 2011 for the 

supply of ROAD SALT (de-icing).  Bid packets are on file at the Office of the Huron 
County Engineer,150 Jefferson Street, Norwalk, Ohio 44857.  This advertisement will 
be published Tuesday, September 6th, 2011.  This notice can be found on the County’s 
internet site on the World Wide Web at: http://www.hccommissioners.com 

Publish: Reflector, 09-06-2011 

 

11-294 

 

IN THE MATTER OF TRANSFERRING FUNDS FROM ACCOUNT #040 IN THE GENERAL 

FUND TO FUND #019 

 

Joe Hintz moved the adoption of the following resolution: 

 

WHEREAS, a transfer of funds is needed for the #019 Police & Muny Courts fund;        now therefore 

 

BE IT RESOLVED, that the Board of Huron County Commissioners hereby approves of the transfer of 

moneys from 040-00569-001 in the amount of $1,003.47 to the Policy & Muny Court #019-00553-001 

Bellevue Muny Court;  and further 

 

BE IT RESOLVED,  that a certified copy of this resolution be sent to the Department requesting transfer, 

and the Huron County Auditor, and the Auditor’s office will make the journal entry to the # 019 account;  

 and further  

 

BE IT RESOLVED, that the foregoing resolution was adopted and all actions and deliberations of the 

Board of Commissioners of the County of Huron, Ohio, relating thereto were conducted in meetings open 

to the public, in compliance with all applicable legal requirements, including Section 121.22 of the Ohio 

Revised Code. 

 

Gary W. Bauer seconded the motion.  The roll being called upon its adoption, the vote resulted as follows: 

 

       Aye – Gary W. Bauer 

       Aye – Joe Hintz 

       Aye –Larry J. Silcox 

 

11-295 

 

IN THE MATTER OF ACCEPTING THE RESIGNATION OF THOMAS EASTMAN 

 

Gary W. Bauer moved the adoption of the following resolution: 

 

WHEREAS, Thomas Eastman resigned his position of summer seasonal employee for the buildings and 

grounds department effective July 27, 2011; now therefore 

 

BE IT RESOLVED, that the Board of Huron County Commissioners hereby accepts the resignation of 

Mr. Eastman, effective July 27, 2011; and further 
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BE IT RESOLVED, that the foregoing resolution was adopted and all actions and deliberations of the 

Board of Commissioners of the County of Huron, Ohio, relating thereto were conducted in meetings open 

to the public, in compliance with all applicable legal requirements, including Section 121.22 of the Ohio 

Revised Code. 

 

Joe Hintz seconded the motion.  The roll being called upon its adoption, the vote resulted as follows: 

 

       Aye – Gary W. Bauer 

       Aye – Joe Hintz 

       Aye –Larry J. Silcox 

 

IN THE MATTER OF TRAVEL 

Gary W. Bauer moved to approve the following travel request(s) this day.  Joe Hintz seconded the motion. 

The roll being called upon its adoption, the vote resulted as follows: 

                               Aye – Gary W. Bauer 

       Aye – Joe Hintz 

       Aye –Larry J. Silcox 

 

Gary W. Bauer, Joe Hintz, Larry J. Silcox, on September 13, 2011, to Akron, Ohio, for Ohio State Budget 

Session. 

 

IN THE MATTER OF REQUEST FOR LEAVE 

Christina Norton/EMA/vacation/8:00 a.m. 4:30 p.m. September 2, 2011. 

Peter Welch/SWDM/sick/12:00 noon – 4:00 p.m. September 1, 2011. 

Maria Lyons/Buildings & Grounds/Personal Time/7:30 a.m. – 9:00 a.m. August 24, 2011/sick/7:30 a.m. 

– 2:00 p.m. August 29, 2011.  

Jeff Deeble/Buildings & Grounds/vacation/6:00 a.m. – 2:30 p.m. September 2, 9, 2011. 

 

At 9:20 a.m.   Larry Silcox addressed the FAA grant application.  Mr. Silcox stated that on form SF-424 it 

states that the applicant is the Huron County Commissioners in number 8 and in item number 15 it 

describes the project as obstruction removal, drainage improvements, pavement seal coating and 

rehabilitation repaving of taxiways.  In item 18 the applicants’ estimate of funding is $19,940 which we 

understand that it is coming from airport funds and a donation from the Friends of the Airport. Mr. Silcox 

stated that one of the items that he hasn’t seen yet is the agreement between the Airport Board and the 

Friends of the Airport.  An agreement in writing as to what that money is used for would be appropriate.  

Item number 21 by signing this application he would certify that the statements are true.  False fictitious or 

fraudulent statements are subject to criminal civil or administrative penalties that an X means that I agree 

and further I do not agree and stated that he would explain why he does not agree.  Under Part II Section C 

number 3 states that there are no facts or circumstances which in reasonable probability might make 

impossible for the sponsor to carryout and complete the project.  Mr. Silcox then referred to drawing G-

101 not showing on that drawing of city owned land, number 10 refers to land and states that the sponsor 

holds property interest in the following areas of land are identified on the aforementioned property map 

designated as Exhibit “A” (Mr. Silcox stated that he was paraphrasing) and the sponsor further certifies 

that the above is based on a title examination by a qualified attorney or title company and again stated that 

he is paraphrasing and also the sponsor will acquire within a reasonable time, but in any event prior to the 

start of any construction work under the project property map designated as Exhibit “A”.  Exhibit “A” also 

does not have any indication that two (2) acres at the end of the airport are owned by the city of Norwalk.  

It appears that by looking at both the drawing 101 showing where some of the work will take place it 

appears that it is on city land.  There is nothing in the grant that says the city has agreed to allow us to 

proceed to work on their land.  Mr. Silcox stated that he can not sign an agreement that says that we are 

guaranteeing that there is a certification on this that is not true.  Mr. Silcox stated that legally he can not 

sign it even if he wanted to.  Part III Budget information Section D number 27 C appropriation by the 

applicant states that there will be $25,329 and we have not agreed to that and by signing that application 

we would be agreeing to that and does not feel that is appropriate.  Mr. Silcox stated that under Terms and 

Conditions of accepting Airport Improvement Grants (page) 4 the sponsor certification for Real Property, 

1. good and sufficient title will be held on property in any and all projects and 4. property will be in 

conformance with current Exhibit “A” Property Map at the present time it is not.  Assurances from the 

airport sponsor page 11 this grant application would be for a duration of a minimum of 20 years, in the 

conditions of accepting the improvement grant there are 24 legislations that are noted, 6 executive orders, 

17 federal regulations, 2 office of management & budget circulars, 86 current FAA advisory circulars and 
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155 different assurances that have to be made by signing both the application and the grant assurances.  

There are 24 fees and rental structure and this again in the terms and conditions of accepting an airport 

grant, it will maintain a fee and rental structure for the facilities and services at the airport which will make 

the airport as self-sustaining as possible.  Mr. Silcox stated that in the last forty (40) years that has not 

happened.  In order to do that you have to comply with title 49 of the United States code, the airport and 

airway improvement act of 1982, the airport and airway development act of 1970.  Then 25 C any civil 

penalties or other sanctions will be imposed for violation of this assurance in accordance with the 

provisions of sections 47107 of title 49 of the United States Code.  Mr. Silcox stated and further he does 

not believe that the runway shift to the west can be done at this time as it would cross property which is not 

county owned, the city has stated that they would not allow us to put any runway on their property.  During 

an inspection on September 2, 2011 of the airport with a board member and himself several hangars were 

inspected from the outside and 7 cars, 1 boat, a Sea Doo, house hold items in boxes, 2 bikes, a house (this 

does not include county maintenance equipment) and FAA regulations clearly state that the hangars are to 

be used for aircraft unless there is a waiver from the FAA.  Mr. Silcox stated that he has seen no waivers 

and has continually said it is his concern that after forty (40) years of putting taxpayers money into the 

airport it is still not self sufficient.  Mr. Silcox stated that he has asked for some reasonable plan to be 

presented that would show how the airport is going to be self sufficient.  This board has continually 

supported the airport with donations.  The last donation was for a hangar the airport board requested 

$100,000 they received $80,000.00 they paid back $40,000.00 and they still owe us $40,000.00.  Mr. 

Silcox stated that as we go into the 2012 budget the auditor has projected a short fall from the 2011 budget 

of over 1 million dollars.  If we look at the value of the property and we put it in simple terms of 2 million 

dollars and you have between 20 and 24 planes that appears to be a subsidy for those private pilots of 

around $8,000 per year.  Mr. Silcox does feel that in this economy that this county can’t continue to 

subsidize that much to continue the operation of the airport.  Mr. Silcox stated that about a year ago we had 

someone interested in buying that property and we would be remised as a board but can only speak for 

himself but we would be remised if we did not very seriously take a long look at that.  It has been said that 

this grant money is free money, ladies and gentlemen there is no free money and there are many, many 

restrictions on this money from the federal government.  This is a one time issue of money and it is only a 

one time issue.  We have to look at the overall economic health of this county and we would not be doing 

our job by not representing all of Huron County.  This again is not about helping the Baders as the Friends 

of the Airport has repeatedly said this is not about sustaining the airport it is about what is doing proper 

and right for the overall economic health of this community and this county and therefore can not legally 

sign something that is not appropriate and will not sign this grant application at this time.  Mr. Silcox 

stated further that he has researched several areas on the FAA website and can find no deadline that says 

there is a deadline of September 15, 2011 for this grant.  We were told inappropriately that there was an 

August 1, 2011 deadline and appreciates the fact that this was brought to our attention that there was not 

an August 1, 2011 deadline. In a letter from Dennis Sokol dated August 30, 2011 the FAA has requested 

that the airport authority present this concept which refers to the moving of the runway as well as to a 

wider audience in the community that has been done and would like to see the FAA’s communication 

about that and would like to see the FAA written communication about the deadline of this grant.  Gary 

Bauer stated that as Mr. Silcox went through the line by line items of the legalese he totally supports that 

but Mr. Silcox’s editorial comments are his.  Joe Hintz stated that he agrees that the airport has not been 

self sustaining and we had someone in the other day that we needed this grant money to add more hangars 

and he stated to that person that you are not filled to capacity now. Mr. Hintz stated that he totally 

disagrees with adding more hangars.  Mr. Hintz stated that he is in agreement with not approving this 

grant. 

 

At 9:30 a.m.  Sharon Ward spoke in regards to the report that was done and paid for by the county and it 

points out that you are already obligated because land has been purchased with grant money.  Ms. Ward 

also stated yes it is possible to sell the airport but it has to be sold at fair market value and then the money 

would have to be used for an aviation purpose which means that all of that money would have to be turned 

over to another airport and Huron County would not get any of it. It seems sort of silly to throw all of that 

money away when we have a chance to make this profitable if we run it property.  Ms. Ward further 

discussed Summit Motorsports Park and ways that they could do what they want by purchasing other 

property.  Ms. Ward also referred to what each employee at the raceway would make from figuring it out 

from what he has stated that he employs.  Ms. Ward also stated that the board like everyone else goes to  

Erie County to go out to dinner.  It is our fault that we don’t have the good restaurants and the things to do 

here and that is not the airport’s fault.  The money that comes through this race track most of it does not 

stay here and the part that does stay here goes out west to buy a big ranch or something it doesn’t keep on 

circulating in our economy.  We are back to the same old issue here you are already obligated and the 
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county can not afford the legal fees and the lengthy hassle that it is going to take to sell that airport only to 

give all that money away.  It doesn’t make sense.  

 

Dennis Sokol stated that he is sure that what he is going to say is not going to change Mr. Silcox’s mind 

but for the record, the record needs to be set straight.  Your personal comments contain many, many 

inaccuracies. First of all as far as their financial status the airport is at least breaking even and maybe 

making profit this year which yes is a reversal of previous years.  Although the previous years’ cash 

balances never went to zero.  The issue of being self sustaining is bogus, we are self sustaining and we can 

be and will be self sustaining even though that is not required by the FAA regulations.  Regarding the two 

acres of land that is a non issue.  It is not covered by the project or if it appears to be covered by the project 

it is very simple to tell the contractor to leave those two acres alone, so this is a bogus issue also.  Mr. 

Sokol stated that he feels what the board is mainly objecting to is the terms and conditions and he 

understands that because they do seem to be complex, but you have already signed terms and conditions 

four years ago and the only difference with these terms and conditions has to do with prohibition with 

human trafficking and what they call through the fence and explained this.   Mr. Sokol stated that as far as 

the items in the hangars that is a matter of airport policy it has been traditional as far as this goes the FAA 

is aware of the items as they generate revenue and in the FAA eyes whatever revenue the airport can 

generate is allowable.  Mr. Sokol stated that he wanted to make two other points very clear, first of all by 

not signing this grant you are shifting considerable liability directly to the county from the airport 

authority, as he has consulted with CORSA and has consulted with their own liability insurance carrier.  

We have identified several times issues that this grant application attempts to correct.  We have presented a 

plan to you to correct them and we have presented a way of funding them so by rejecting this the liability is 

shifted from the Huron County Airport Authority to Huron County for any problems that might occur out 

there by not fulfilling these projects.  Second we will be back maybe in the spring with another grant 

application, a bigger one because what we expect is another $150,000 added to our entitlement fund.  So 

the issues are not going to go away.  Mr. Sokol asked the board if they were going to vote on this.  Mr. 

Bauer stated that there is nothing to vote on if you are not going to do something there is nothing to vote 

on.  Mr. Sokol stated that they would like to have an audio transcript on all of your comments so that we 

can discuss those with the FAA and have an accurate record of your request so that when the application 

comes in this spring we will have all those issues addressed. 

 

Dan LeClair stated that the board has actually done a service to the Friends of the County Airport because 

you have actually made your personal agendas public and the general public will see what your agenda is 

and he will not have to mention it as it is more than obvious, and thanked the board for that.  You have 

also helped us out with your efforts to try and close the airport because in not funding this grant and 

maintaining your obligations to maintain the facilities is one of the factors that the FAA does look at very 

closely in allowing the release of the grant obligations.  You have helped us out in that manner also and we 

thank you for that.  Mr. LeClair stated that as Mr. Sokol has stated we will be back next year as we are not 

going to forget about this and next year is an election year and we are going to make sure that and I will 

individually make sure that the public knows about every one of your votes, and just how Mr. Bauer  in 

consideration for agriculture, Mr. Silcox this is a consideration for putting people to work that you are both 

turning your head away from and Mr. Hintz just another one of your actions for the disregard for the 

government for the laws that you are supposed to be obliged to enforce and to recognize.  Mr. Bauer stated 

that when Mr. LeClair appealed for your people to contact Mr. Bauer he got none, zero but he did get a 

dozen stating to sell the airport.  Mr. Bauer stated that he is not talking about selling the airport but is 

countering what he stated in regards to agriculture.   
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OTHER BUSINESS 

 

Larry Silcox stated that he had taken the drawing from Architect Dan Frederick that showed three different 

sizes and discussed them with Judge Conway and the court administrator. Mr. Silcox stated that his 

concern with Linda Stower, Court Administrator is that she has said that the real issue with the State 

Department of Health is the space between the x-ray machine and the metal detector and it needed to be a 

minimum of one foot which we do not have in the present location.  In looking at the layout of the drawing 

the Judge felt that we could make the small one work and Ms. Stower stated that it would not be a problem 

because of the space between the x-ray machine and metal detector.  The Judge was concerned that since 

we had a recommendation and that we now have an x-ray machine in place and because of the 

recommendations from the Supreme Court if we do away with the x-ray machine and there is something 

that happens that there would be some liability issues there and the Judges certainly did not want to see the 

county be involved in.  The Judge was very interested in keeping the security equipment both pieces in 

there.  Mr. Silcox stated that he had also discussed this with Judge Cardwell and he was of the same 

opinion.  Mr. Silcox stated that he would have to agree with the Judges when it comes to liability.  It seems 

that the small vestibule would work and stated that he had spoken with Dan Frederick and he said let me 

know which one you want and he will proceed with taking it to the next step to get the plans and drawing 

in place to proceed.  Mr. Silcox stated with that in mind what do you think.  Mr. Bauer asked how we got 

started in talking about this.  Mr. Silcox stated that it was the letter from the State Department of Health 

which said there is not enough space between the two machines and the other issues there was when the 
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courthouse energy system was updated it was recommended that a vestibule be attached for heating and 

air-conditioning cost savings and this was taken out due to the overall cost of that project.  So these are the 

two reasons why we looked at this again.  Mr. Bauer asked if we had the letter from the State Department 

of Health and it was answered yes we do.  Mr. Bauer stated then his opinion this morning but Stan 

Obrenovich has asked the board to give him a chance to talk to his architect at no cost to the county so lets 

let Mr. Obrenovich get back to us and then he is willing to take a hard look at it if we go with the small 

version.  Mr. Silcox stated that he would get a copy of this drawing to him.  Mr. Hintz stated that he is not 

talking about moving it out but is talking about leaving it where it is.  Here is this unfunded mandate again 

and with this more than a million dollar shortfall that we are going to be facing next year feels that it is 

ludicrous to spend the money on this even though it is bond money it is still money that is going to have to 

be paid back in the future.  Mr. Hintz does not believe that they are going to force that issue as it may not 

be the best set up but it is working.  If the state insists on more room then help us out because we simply 

do not have the money.   

 

Mr. Silcox discussed the sheriff’s request for $49,506.79 for the retirements and stated that with the overall 

financial health of the county at this time and we are only in September and this does not become effective 

until November 1, 2011 and the payouts would be on November 5, 2011 he would recommend that he do 

the same thing that Judge Cardwell told him the other day that he does.  We had asked at the first of the 

year that if any of the departments had a retirement that they would let us know and how much it was so 

that we could put the money in the budget.  He said there was a possibility of some but did not specify with 

what it would cost.  As a result if he leaves those positions empty until his accounts both health insurance, 

retirement and pay if he used those account to make this money up then it would certainly benefit the 

general fund.  Mr. Silcox stated that we need to send a letter to the sheriff to this effect.  The board agreed 

to address this at this time.  Mr. Bauer stated that he should hold the positions open until the amount of 

money equals out to what the cost of the retirements are.    Mr. Hintz stated that he agreed that you just 

can’t spend money that you simply do not have.    

Mr. Silcox stated that he had driven by the rest area in Fitchville and saw many cars there using the rest 

area.    

 

At 9:57 a.m. the board recessed. 

 

At 10:15 a.m.  Regular session resumed. 

 

Roxanne Sandles, Housing Program Coordinator, for Catholic Charities, and oversees the Miriam House.   

Mr. Bauer explained that this year the board decided that any organization that the board is involved 

financially with we have them come to a meeting and explain what is going on.  Ms. Sandles explained 

that the Miriam House just celebrated 10 years and over that time have served approximately five hundred 

women and children that come through the door.  Discussed the programs that they have and how these 

programs work. Ms. Sandles stated that they are seeing a lot of drug use and domestic violence come into 

the house along with mental health issues which have been very challenging.  With the domestic violence 

issues we try to hook the ladies up proper resources so that they can build better relationships.  Mr. Silcox 

asked about the capacity and it was stated that they have 14 beds, 7 bedrooms.  Mr. Bauer asked where 

their funding comes from other than Catholic Charities.  Ms. Sandles stated that they get HUD money and 

state money and so far has not been cut but have not been given a raise either.  Catholic Charities does 

have a new director and their board has charged him with being self funded within the next 10 years.  Ms. 

Nolan asked that the application for marriage license and divorce filing fees be submitted before October 

1, 2011. Ms. Sandles also presented a newsletter. 
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Miriam House newsletter 

 

At 10:45 a.m.  Sue Bommer, HR came before the board to present her budget request. Mr. Bauer asked 

what the latest news was about the deputy that was in the serious car accident.  Ms. Bommer stated that she 

does not have the report yet but it will be coming to her and further explained the situation.  Ms. Bommer 

presented her preliminary budget and stated that the salary is the same as last year, put in $200.00 for 

supplies; $275.00 for travel as she has spent so far this year $260.00; PERS $7,269.00; Other expenses 

$690.00 which is exactly what the internet, and professional organizations add up to be for a total of 

$60,351.00.   Ms. Bommer stated that she has family health insurance which the annual cost of that is 

$14,684.88 but not part of her budget.  Mr. Bauer stated that what we are looking at across the county 

having about 10 percent less funds than last year but we have not intentionally asked the departments to 

reduce by 10 percent because we are not going to be able to reduce all departments the same.  Mr. Silcox 

stated that they would look at her suggestion in doing some of the Human Resource work for the 

Department of Job and Family Services and having DJFS pick up some of her salary.  We will need to talk 

this over with Teresa Alt, Director of DJFS.  Mr. Bauer stated that he does not see the board reducing her 

hours unless they reduce everyone’s hours again and if we do that we may do it a little differently this time.  

Ms. Bommer has the family plan health insurance. 

At 11:01 a.m.  The board recessed. 

 

At 11:12 a.m.  Regular session resumed. Lon Burton, Mechanic presented his budget.  Mr. Silcox asked 

Mr. Burton to explain his budget.  Mr. Burton stated that at the end of this month he will have $300.00 left 

in his supply line.  Mr. Silcox asked part of that relates to what.  Mr. Burton stated that every time the 

budget comes around he always gets shorted on supplies more or less as he has only been given $7,000.00 

and always spends over $9,000.00 as he comes back for more funds.  Ms. Nolan explained that DJFS will 

reimburse the general fund for their parts and supplies but when that money comes in it goes into the 

general fund and is not appropriated to the mechanic budget.  Mr. Burton stated that as of right now year to 

date it has probably brought in around $5,000.00 back into the general fund that has been charged out to 

the different departments and has $1,500.00 in outstanding bills.  The board also discussed an increase in 

the non general fund departments in the labor costs as $30.00 an hour is very reasonable and should be 

increased.  Mr. Burton stated that they also buy parts at costs and that he does not mark up the parts.  Mr. 

Silcox stated that he feels that should be looked at also with a 5% increase.  Mr. Burton also stated that 

they buy parts from Federated Auto Parts for the Sheriff’s department as Deputy Harris is working for 

Federated.  Mr. Burton stated that he would do this as long as they give the county a good deal.  Mr. 

Burton stated that each year his is short in the supply line which is due to billing out and receiving the 

money back which goes in the general fund but is not appropriated back in his fund.  Mr. Burton also 

stated that he used to have a line for equipment and that was around $5,000.00 and stated that he has put in 

such line at $50,000.00 because every year we ask for used cars or new cars for different departments 

under the commissioners and we have no money this could be used for purchasing two new vehicles per 

year.  Mr. Burton does not have health insurance.  
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At 11:32 a.m. the board recessed until 1:00 p.m.  

 

At 1:03 p.m. regular session resumed.  Karen Fries, Recorder came before the board in regards to her 

budget.  Ms. Fries stated that the only way that she could cut the budget would be by reducing hours and 

really does not want to do so.  Ms. Fries spoke in regards to software and equipment and what is under 

contract such as association dues which are approximately $2,100.00.  Ms. Fries stated that she only pays 

half the dues because she hasn’t had money to pay the full amount.  They have been satisfied with that.  

Mr. Bauer asked if she had any potential retirements and Ms. Fries stated no.  Ms. Fries also discussed the 

microfilm budget and the contract there is for storage for microfilm and that runs $1,800.00 which seems 

to be going up each year.  Mr. Silcox stated that it was talked about not doing microfilm any more and 

putting it on disc and asked where that was going.  Ms. Fries stated that she does not think that the state 

has approved this.  Their recommendation is that we should still use microfilm.  Ms. Fries explained that 

she has a good software program but the equipment is old and they are not able to find parts to fix the 

equipment.  Ms. Fries stated that she has been looking at new software which would be the imaging 

program for the whole office and stated that she has talked with three (3) companies.  One company is a 

pretty good price of $30,000 which would be paid over a period of five (5) years and it took care of the 

web posting and everything.  We have this software in the office at this time for a trial but they are not 

happy with it.  It is not as good as what they have.  It is ok but we feel it is going a little backward instead 

of forward.  They looked at another company thought it was going to be a reasonable company and is a 

new company for the pricing of software they came back with was $8,000 and that was out of question.  

Another company pricing which was a pretty reliable company in Akron, Ohio and the person that has this 

company was a Recorder and is the IT person for it.  Ms. Fries stated that she did not get a price to 

purchase but it would be $2.25 per document.  You wouldn’t have to bid it and wouldn’t have to do much 

more than just sign up with them.  The web posting part and maintenance is included.  We have between 

10,000 and 12,000 documents per year and we have our equipment fund which has a $4.00 set aside for 

each document which generate around $37,000 each year.  These are the options that she has come up with 

so far for imaging program and then they would also need a scanner.  The scanner would be for around 

$3,000.00.  That wouldn’t be with the microfilmer part.  You would do your scanning and then from the 

scanning the imaging itself it is converted into microfilm.  Ms. Fries further discussed additional options of 

scanning and microfilming.  Ms. Fries stated that this should give you a ball park figure as to what we are 

going to need and will probably need pretty soon and stated that they are ok as long as what they have 

keeps working.  Ms. Fries stated that she has three (3) employees on the family health insurance plan and 1 

on the single and one part time person doesn’t have health insurance.  

 

At 1:30 p.m. Teresa Alt, DJFS came before the board in regards to the 2012 budget for the #031 children 

services fund and #035 public assistance fund which are both reduced.  Ms. Alt stated that her plea would 

be that you take some of this reduction and put back into the building for fixing the parking lot, sidewalks, 

and heating and air-conditioning units.  Ms. Alt  also spoke to the Auditor moving the License Bureau to 

DJFS. Mr. Silcox asked Ms. Alt if the Auditor had stated that the area was big enough for the license 

bureau.  Ms. Alt stated that he said it was more than big enough for him and that he could bring the title 

office as well and that he thought it was big enough for both offices.  Ms. Alt also presented her health 

insurance numbers as seventeen (17) single and fifty-eight (58) family on health insurance. 

 

At 1:39 p.m.  Joe Hintz moved to enter into Executive Session ORC 121.22 (G) (5) matters required to 

be kept confidential by federal law or rules or state statutes.  Gary W. Bauer seconded the motion.  The roll 

being called upon its adoption, the vote resulted as follows: 

 

       Aye – Gary W. Bauer 

       Aye – Joe Hintz 

       Aye –Larry J. Silcox 

 

At 1:57 p.m.  Gary W. Bauer moved to end Executive Session ORC 121.22 (G) (5).  Joe Hintz seconded 

the motion.  The roll being called upon its adoption, the vote resulted as follows: 

 

       Aye – Gary W. Bauer 

       Aye – Joe Hintz 

       Aye –Larry J. Silcox 

 

* No action taken. 
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At 1:58 a.m. the board recessed. 

 

At 1:59 p.m. regular session resumed 

 

Ms. Nolan presented a letter from Greenwich Township Trustees stating that they would request that you 

award the bid and enter into contract with Gerken Paving rather than Erie Blacktop.  The letter states that 

they ask the board of commissioners not to award the bid to Erie Blacktop due to their past experience with 

this company.  The CDBG road project Erie Blacktop was awarded for their township resulted in 

additional township dollars being spent to correct the substandard workmanship and inferior asphalt that 

had been on the road surface less than a year.  Ms. Nolan stated that she had spoken with Daivia Kasper, 

Assistant Prosecutor and she stated that it is less than 1% that you could award as requested as long as you 

have in your minutes the reasons for awarding to Gerken Paving rather than Erie Blacktop.  Mr. Bauer 

asked if what we know is specific enough to be in the minutes.  Mr. Silcox called for resolution 11-296 to 

be brought to the table.  Mr. Silcox read the resolution and stated because of the letter received from 

Greenwich Township they are recommending that we approve Gerken Paving in the amount of $46,270.00 

and requested that the letter be attached to the board’s minutes.  Mr. Silcox also stated that this has been 

discussed with the prosecutor.  

 

11-296 

 

IN THE MATTER OF AWARDING THE BID FOR THE GREENWICH TOWNSHIP STREET 

IMPROVEMENT PROJECTAND ENTERING INTO CONTRACT 

 

Joe Hintz moved the adoption of the following resolution: 

 

WHEREAS, per Resolution 11-256, bids were let for the Greenwich Township Street Improvement 

Project; and 

 

WHEREAS, two bids were received as follows: 

 

Gerken Paving                  $46,270,00 

Erie Blacktop                    $46,240.00 

 and 

WHEREAS, after review of the bids it has been determined that the bid of $46,270.00 is the best big for 

the Greenwich Township Street Improvement Project; now therefore 

   

BE IT RESOLVED, that the Board of Huron County Commissioners does hereby award the bid for the 

Greenwich Township Street Improvement project to Gerken Paving Inc., 9-072 US 24, Napoleon, Ohio 

43545;                                                                                                                                           and further 

 

BE IT RESOLVED, that the Board of Huron County Commissioners does hereby approve entering into 

contract with Gerken Paving Inc., as attached hereto and incorporated herein;       and further 

BE IT RESOLVED, that the foregoing resolution was adopted and all actions and deliberations of the 

Board of Commissioners of the County of Huron, Ohio relating thereto were conducted in meetings open 

to the public, in compliance with all applicable legal requirements, including Section 121.22 of the Ohio 

Revised Code. 

 

Gary W. Bauer seconded the motion.  The roll being called upon its adoption, the vote resulted as follows: 

 

       Aye – Gary W. Bauer 

       Aye – Joe Hintz 

       Aye –Larry J. Silcox 

 

At 2:07 a.m. Gary W. Bauer moved to adjourn Joe Hintz seconded the motion.  The meeting stood 

adjourned.   

  

IN THE MATTER OF OPEN SESSION 

 

The Huron County Commissioners hereby attest that all actions and deliberations of the Board legally 

required to be public were conducted in an open session on this date and that the foregoing minutes 
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represent the official action of the Board. 

 

IN THE MATTER OF CERTIFICATION 

 

The Clerk to the Board does hereby attest that the foregoing is a true and correct record of all actions taken 

by the Board of Huron County Commissioners on September 6, 2011.                

 

IN THE MATTER OF ADJOURNING 

 

The meeting was called to order at 9:00 a.m.  With no further business to come before the Board, the 

meeting was adjourned at 2:07 p.m.    

 

 

Signatures on File 


